AUDIT/WORKSHOP MEETING

of the Town Board of the Town of Newburgh held

at 1496 Route 300 in said township at 7:00 P.M.

On the 2nd day of December, 2009

Roll Call:               Wayne C. Booth, Supervisor         
                                            George A. Woolsey, Councilman



        Derek N. Benedict, Councilman        

        



        Gilbert J. Piaquadio, Councilman



        Elizabeth J. Greene, Councilwoman


Also Present:
        Mark C. Taylor, Attorney for the Town 



        James W. Osborne, Town Engineer


        Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk

                                            Deborah A. Smith, Deputy Town Clerk

Meeting called to order at 7:02 p.m.

1.
ROLL CALL

The results of the roll call appear above.

2.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG & MOMENT OF SILENCE 


Jay Coppola from Orange Lake led the pledge to the flag.

3.
ADDITIONAL ITEMS FOR AGENDA

#7 Safety Office: A. Purchase AED – Highway


     B. Air Quality Assessment - PD


     C. 4 Balsam Lane – Asbestos Survey

was conducted after item # on the agenda.

4.
APPROVAL OF AUDIT

MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to approve the audit in the amount of $1,736,244.93 with no exceptions. The motion was seconded by Councilman Benedict.
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

7.        SAFETY OFFICE: 


           A. 
Purchase AED – Highway
           Thomas Dubetsky, Safety Officer, came before the Board to request a HeartStart 

           defibrillator for the Highway Department. The regular price of the unit is $1,900.00, but because of the volume of business the Town does with Northeast American Safety, the Town will pay the discounted price of $1,799.00.
MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve the request dated December 1, 2009, submitted by Thomas Dubetsky, to purchase a HeartStart FRxDefib, a fast response kit, defibrillator wall sign and a basic defibrillator cabinet from Northeast American Safety for the purchase price of $1,799.00. The funds will come from the Highway Operating Supplies account number 030.5110.0466. The motion was seconded by Councilman Woolsey.

DISCUSSION: Councilman Piaquadio said the Town should have defibrillator wall signs at the location of all defibrillator located in the Town. 

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

            B. 
Air Quality Assessment – PD
            Mr. Dubetsky said the Police Department has excessive mold in thier locker room.   He obtained a proposal from Kleinfelder, in the amount of $1,200.00, to do an evaluation last year, which has increase. The company has not gotten back to him with the since increased amount.
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Councilman Piaquadio asked when the last time the air filters were changed at the Police Department. 


Mr. Dubetsky said they were serviced in 2002.


It was the decision of the Board to bring this item back when Mr. Dubetsky receives the increased amount and they suggested changing the filters in 2010.   
           C. 
4 Balsam Lane – Asbestos Survey



Mr. Dubetsky received a quote from Envirologic, located in Poughkeepsie, New York, for an asbestos pre-demolition survey and analytical services at 4 Balsam Lane. A visual walk through was performed on Tuesday, October 27, 2009. The estimate is based on materials that were observed during the course of the walk through.

Supervisor Booth asked Mr. Dubetsky what correspondence he has had with the applicant and the financial agencies. 


Mr. Dubetsky said he has spoken to both the owner’s son and the financial institution and they asked him to keep them advised of what is going on. He has told them that a resolution has been passed. The owner’s son has been made aware that the cost for the demolition will be put on their back taxes.

Mr. Taylor said that Mr. Dubetsky should give the owner and the financial institution the specifics of what the Town is proposing to do and the cost before the work is commissioned. He said the specifics should be delivered certified mail or by a service.


MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to approve the quote submitted by Envirologic, located at 3 Neptune Road, Poughkeepsie, New York, for an asbestos pre-demolition survey & analytical services to be performed at 4 Balsam Lane, Newburgh, New York, at a cost not to exceed $2,240.00. This includes the stipulation that Mr. Dubetsky notify the owner of the property and the financial institution that this service is being done. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene.     

DISCUSSION: Supervisor Booth asked Mr. Dubetsky to cc him on all of his correspondences.
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – no; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – no; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 3 yes; 2 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.
5.
PERSONNEL: Budget Transfer

Supervisor Booth said there is a memo from Charlene Black, Administrative Aide, stating: “The latest tail claim bill (October) will exceed the $375,000.00 projected amount in the PERMA contract. We will receive five additional bills (November to March 2010). Our contract runs April through March.”

All of the Board members agreed that they wanted a total before approving this request. 
6.
ASSESSOR: Certiorari Case Settlements:

Michael Fogarty, Assessor for the Town Newburgh, came before the Board.


A.     Homewood Gas

Mr. Fogarty’s memo dated November 17, 2009 stated: “After months of negotiation and discovery, and based on the selling price for the subject property in 2000 and 2008, I am in favor of the above referenced settlement. In addition, based on the cost of further litigation and our current equalization rate, I believe this is a fair settlement.” 
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“The new owner also plans to renovate and demolish the existing structure. He is currently before the Town Planning Board at this time.”

He said Homewood Gas is an Exxon station that is located at Route 17K and Route 84. The flow of traffic goes toward the Pilot, which has a negative impact on this station. The new owner plans to demolish the existing structure and build a new one. The project is before the Planning Board at this time. 

B.     New Penn Motors

Michael Fogarty, Assessor for the Town of Newburgh, in a memo dated November 18, 2009 stated: “ After negotiation and discovery, and based on the most recent selling price for the subject property of $2,660,000.00 in June of  this year, I am in favor of the New Penn Motor Express vs. Town of Newburgh settlement.”

C.     Stop and Shop

Michael Fogarty, Assessor for the Town of Newburgh, in a memo dated November 17, 2009 stated: “he is in favor of the Stop & Shop settlement based on our appraisal by ESAC and our current equalization rate, and the cost of further litigation.” 

The resolutions for all the above will be presented at the December 7th Town Board meeting. 

7.
SAFETY OFFICE:

A.      Purchase AED – Highway

This item was held after item 4 on the agenda.

B.      Air Quality Assessment – PD

This item was held after item 4 on the agenda.
C. 4. Balsam Lane – Asbestos Survey
This item was held after item 4 on the agenda.

8.
ENGINEERING:

A.      Old South Plank Road

James Osborne, Engineer for the Town of Newburgh, discussed his memo dated November 30, 2009 which stated: “As the Town Board is aware, the Orange Lake Homeowner’s Association presented the concerns of several residents of Old South Plank Road. Theses concerns centered on access limitations to school buses, emergency vehicle equipment, garbage trucks and other service trucks caused by on-street parking.”


“Based on these issues, Darrell Benedict, Highway Superintendent, and I conducted several inspections of Old South Plank Road. The section of Old South Plank Road in question lies between Odell Circle and Route 52. The pavement width for the length of this road is approximately 18 to 20 feet with no shoulders on the west died of the street and some intermittent should width on the east side 

of the street. Where there are no shoulders on the east side, there are drainage swales located immediately adjacent to the edge of pavement. Therefore there is little or no room for on-street parking. “


“Additionally, the topography of the lots adjacent to this section of road (uphill on the east side and downhill on the west side) presents limitations on the availability of off-street parking. While each lot has provided off-street parking as conditions allow, at best one or two parking spaces per lot are available. Vehicles in excess of the available spaces including guests, visitors and / or service vehicles have limited options except for on – street parking.” 
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The Board agreed to start with the recommendation to “review parking enforcement tools available to the Town’s police to address the issue of blocked travel lanes. Specifically by addressing the use of on – street parking for unregistered vehicles, boat trailers etc. the situation would be improved. Another area of enforcement that should be considered is that parked vehicles should not be stacked immediately next to an already parked car (double parking) aggravating the width restrictions that already exist. While this should be considered at all times of the day, the situation reported by the homeowners is especially critical at the time school age children are picked up and dropped off. Police enforcement should target these times.”  

The Board asked Mr. Osborne to ask Mr. Benedict to prepare a detailed scope of work and cost estimate upgrade the existing drainage system on the east side of the road to consist entirely of buried drainage pipe. This would allow a full shoulder in conformance with the Town’s standards to be installed allowing for on – street parking to move out of the travel lane to some degree. With minimal additional effort, the shoulder could be widened to approximately nine feet effectively creating room for vehicles to park out of the travel way insuring access to through traffic. Given the complete lack of shoulders on the west side of the road, this does not seem unreasonable. 


Jay Copola, Orange Lake Homeowner Association, came before the Board. He agrees with the enforcement of parking and is not in favor of making it one way from Route 52. He is in favor of the plan that address the drainage starting north of the masonry garage at the curve of Old Sough Plank Road with the addition of catch basins, removal of old galvanized drain pipe, cleaning of existing plastic pike at the end of the road to the lake and the MS4 catch basin before the entry to the lake. Mr. Copolla said he will take the responsibility of notifying the residence in the area of the enforcement and also notify them when the drainage improvements will take place. 

Supervisor Booth said he will talk to Police Chief Mahoney about the enforcement of parking in the Orange Lake area.   


Councilwoman Greene thanked Mr. Copola for all of his hard work regarding this matter. 


Mr. Capola asked about the meeting of October 28, 2009 where the Board asked Mr. Taylor to communicate with him about the zoning for boats. 


Mr. Taylor said he will contact Mr. Capola with the information.


B.      Contamination at Highway Department Diesel Pump


Mr. Osborne said in the course of excavating for replacing the piping for the diesel pumps at the Highway Department the Town encountered contamination. Some of the contamination migrated under the building and the Town was limited to amount of excavation that could be done. The DEC wants the Town to investigate the ground water flow to determine if the contamination will migrate. Mr. Osborne solicited a proposal from Clough Harbor.

(see attached)


This item will brought back to the Town Board Meeting of December 7, 2009.
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  C.      NYSDEC Dam Regulations


Mr. Osborne said he has submitted a memo to the Board outlining what the new New York State DEC Dam Regulations are. He is asking the Board’s permission to solicit statements of qualifications from several engineering firms with the necessary qualifications to correctly and completely prepare the required documents and then present a cost proposal to do the work for the Chadwick Lake Dam to the Board. 

MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to authorize James Osborne to solicate statements of qualifications from several engineering firms. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio. 

DISCUSSION: Councilman Piaquadio asked if the Town hires a qualified engineer to make an assessment would it lower the insurance for the Town.

Mr. Osborne said it would. 

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

D.      Gidneytown Sanitary Sewer TV Inspection


Mr. Osborne issued a report summary for the Gidney Sewer District Sanitary Sewer T.V. inspection. The report notes that the condition of the sanitary sewers is fair with isolated defects. The report identifies sewer rehabilitation including sewer replacement, excavating point repairs, liner repairs and lateral rehabilitation. The total estimated cost is $521,000.00. This does not include a cost for the replacement of the sanitary sewer main between MH-1 and MH-2 on North Plank Road. Additional an investigation is required to finalize the scope of work. This section is in poor condition and should be addressed as soon as possible. He is recommending that the Board take two actions tonight. 


MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve the request dated November 3, 2009, submitted by James Osborne, Town Engineer, to take the following action: Authorize the transfer of $100,000.00 from the Gidney Interfund Transfer Line to the Gidney Sanitary Sewer Rehabilitation Capital Project. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene. 

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.


MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to authorize James Osborne to solicit a proposal to prepare a contract to address the sanitary sewer replacement on Rockwood and North Plank Road and the six point repairs identified in the report. The motion was seconded by Councilman Benedict. 

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

E.      Storm Water Management – Review of Draft Proposal


Mr. Osborne said at a past meeting Mr. Taylor distributed a Local Law amending entitled “Stormwater Management” of the Code of the Town of Newburgh. He asked the Board if they had any comments before they move ahead and schedule a public hearing. This Local Law is to bring the Town Code into compliance with the DEC regulations. He asked the Board to review the Local Law and contact either himself or Mr. Taylor with their comments. 


Supervisor Booth asked Mr. Taylor what the deadline was for setting this Local Law.

Mr. Taylor said as soon as possible. 
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F.       Stone Street Sewer
Mr. Osborne brought this subject to up to update the Board on the Delaware Aqueduct Tap project. The City of Newburgh’s pumping station was built in the 1950’s. It has been repaired as necessary but it is extremely poor condition. The City has taken the position that they can not approve the extension of the Town’s Sewer District to Stone Street and guarantee the safely and reliability of pumping the sewerage. Given the financial condition of the City, Mr. Osborne is asking the Board to consider and authorize himself and Supervisor Booth to negotiate a financial agreement with the City of Newburgh where the Town would fold this pump station into the Town’s project. The Town would be reimbursed from the City by the Town’s usage payments to the City of Newburgh. Mr. Osborne estimated the cost of a new pump station to be between $50,000.00 and  $60,000.00. This project will have extensive demolition with an approximate cost of $100,000.00. The Town is billed approximately $120,000.00 per quarter. It is his position to have the City pay the Town back in one year.  Mr. Osborne asked the Board for their input for the service area on Stone Street. He has given the Board members a map of the original service area and the extended service area to review at a prior meeting. In order to proceed with the district extension the boundaries have to be established. This can be done by sending a letter of solicitation to the property owners or the Town can conduct an informational meeting. Mr. Osborne asked the Board members to give him a direction in which to proceed. 
The Board decided that the Town should do both of Mr. Osborne’s suggestions.     
The Board authorized Supervisor Booth and James Osborne, Town Engineer, to negotiate a financial agreement with the City of Newburgh. 

9.
ZONING: District Boundary Change Proposals


Supervisor Booth said there were two requests for zoning boundary changes. The first was from the Assembly of God, located on D’Alfonso Road, who is asking for a map change from R to IB. They want to accommodate senior housing and they have asked for an increase in this neighborhood’s density. Town officials held an informational meeting at the Molton Memorial Baptist Church regarding this matter. The second request was to change the zoning from R to B and for an overlay for self storage units at Rockwood Drive and Chestnut Lane. The Town informally received public comments from the neighbors of these residential areas. Both of these properties border residential areas and have the potential of changing the character of the neighborhoods. Supervisor Booth is asking the Board not to proceed with the zoning amendments that were petitioned for at this time. 

MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict not to proceed with the zoning amendment requests submitted by the Assembly of God, located on D’Alfonso Road and by the petitioner of the property located on the corner of Chestnut Lane and Rockwood Drive, including an overlay change for self storage units. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

10.
WATER DISTRIT: Potential Water District Surplus Real Property 


                                  (Gunsch Property)

Mr. Taylor said the Board has discussed the potential sale of the Gunsch House which the Water District acquired for the protection of the Chadwick Lake Reservoir. It was the conscensus of the Board that the building on the property is not required by the Water District. The house is located on 4.5 acres and in order to authorize the sale of the property the Board will have to conduct a Public Hearing and will have to go through the SQRA process. They will have to make 
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a formal determination that the property is not required for the Water District purposes. Mr. Taylor said it is advisable that the Board have a map in place and determinehow much land from that parcel they want to sell. They will have to revise the Board’s decision that the entire parcel is needed for watershed protection.

Councilman Piaquadio suggested that the Board also obtain a price from an appraiser.


Councilwoman Greene brought up the point that the amount of property that is being sold is less than two acres of land. If someone bought the house and decide to tear it down and rebuild they would have to go before the Planning Board for approval unless they rebuilt the house under the same footprint.  

Mr. Taylor said the first step for the Board to take is to decide where the boundary line is going to go and then to authorize preparation of the survey.     


MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to authorize James Osborne, Town Engineer, to solicit a proposal for a boundary survey on the property, which will be subjected to a review of the Town’s records to locate a prior survey of the property. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.
11.
JUSTICE COURT: Budget Transfer


MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to approve the budget transfer dated November 18, 2009, submitted by Richard Clarino, Town Justice, to transfer $6,500.00 from account number 1110.0100 to account number 1110.0190 to cover costs to Carol Temporaries through the end of the year. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 


Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

12.       ADJOURNMENT

MOTION was made at 8:54 p.m. by Councilwoman Greene to adjourn. The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio. 
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – yes; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes. 

Motion passed: 5 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 0 absent.

Meeting adjourned at 8:54 p.m.

Submitted by

_____________________________                          _________________________________

Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk 


Deborah A. Smith, Deputy Town Clerk
